Health Care Utilization in Homeless People: Translating Research into Policy and Practice
Stephen W. Hwang and Melford J. Henderson
Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality Working Paper No. 10002 October 2010
Suggested citation: Hwang SW, Henderson MJ. Health Care Utilization in Homeless People: Translating Research into Policy and Practice. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality Working Paper No. 10002, October 2010, http://gold.ahrq.gov.
AHRQ Working Papers provide preliminary analysis of substantive, technical, and methodological issues. The papers have not undergone external peer review. They are distributed to share valuable experience and research. Comments are welcome and should be directed to the authors. The views expressed are those of the authors and no official endorsement by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality or the Department of Health and Human Services is intended or should be inferred.

Health Care Utilization in Homeless People: Translating Research into Policy and Practice

ABSTRACT

Homelessness is a major problem across North America: Approximately 3 million Americans have experienced homelessness within the last year, and parents accompanied by children account for about one-fifth of the U.S homeless population. Homeless people suffer from high rates of illness and frequently encounter barriers to accessing care. Comprehensive information on health care utilization for homeless people will help to guide the development of health policy, however, these data have not been attainable through administrative databases in the U.S., because only one-third of the homeless have Medicaid and more than half are uninsured.

The Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) has funded investigator-initiated research projects for promoting developments related to Translating Research into Policy and Practice. This research study describes and summarizes the background, objectives, methods, research findings and implications for policy and practice from an AHRQ grant entitled "Health Care Utilization in Homeless People" (1 R01 HS04129-01), Stephen W. Hwang, M.D., M.P.H., Principal Investigator, St. Michael's Hospital, University of Toronto.

The aims and primary objectives of this study were as follows: 1) To enroll a representative sample of homeless men, women, and families to obtain baseline data on these individuals, including demographic characteristics, history of homelessness, physical and mental health status, health conditions, usual source of health care, mental health problems, alcohol and drug problems, health beliefs, social supports, self-reported health care utilization, unmet needs for health care, and self-reported barriers to accessing health care; 2) To precisely quantify these homeless individuals' total and annualized health care utilization (office-based visits, emergency department visits and hospitalizations) and health care costs over a 4-5 year (2004-2009) follow-up period within a system of universal health insurance; 3) To compare the intensity of health care utilization among homeless individuals in the general population of Toronto; 4) To identify individual characteristics that are predictive of high levels of health care utilization among the population; 4) To determine whether the use of office-based services by homeless people is associated with a likelihood of emergency department visits and/or hospitalization, after adjustment for baseline characteristics. The study was conducted in Toronto, Ontario, where there is both a large homeless population and comprehensive administrative databases that capture the delivery of all health services for every resident.

The study enrolled a random sample of 1,190 homeless individuals in Toronto, Canada, in 2004-2005. Sampling was stratified by sex and family status, resulting in the enrollment of 603 single men, 303 single women, and 284 heads of families (plus 421 children in these 284 families). Homeless participants were matched 1:1 to low income controls from the general population based on year of birth and sex. Data for the control group were obtained from the Registered Persons Database (RPDB) which includes all persons in Toronto, Ontario. The research team constructed a survey instrument that focused on factors likely to be associated with future health care utilization. These factors included demographic characteristics, history of

homelessness, health status, health conditions, propensity to seek healthcare, competing priorities, mental health problems, alcohol use problems, drug use problems, usual sources of health care, recent experiences with health care providers, barriers to accessing health care, and health locus of control.

Health care costs were estimated using data from the 2006 Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS), sponsored by The Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ). MEPS is a national longitudinal study that collects data on health care utilization and expenditures, health insurance, health status, and social, demographic, and economic characteristics for a representative sample of the non-institutionalized U.S. civilian population, their employers, and medical providers. National health care expenses in the U.S. civilian non-institutionalized population were obtained for the following event—level outcomes: hospital inpatient services, emergency room services and office-based medical provider services (restricted to physicians only) for 2006. The mean weighted expense per episode for each outcome was calculated from public use data files. Per episode expenses were multiplied by the total number of events for each type of health care utilization within each demographic group in order to estimate the costs associated with health care utilization in the sample of homeless participants and their matched controls.

This study will highlight important new research findings which have substantial policy implications. Knowledge from this research can inform the development of more effective strategies to deliver health care for homeless individuals and families in the U.S. The results from this study produced two important outcomes; 1) A detailed description of three separate categories of homeless people; and 2) Testing of the impact of office-based care on utilization of emergency department use. Documenting the burden of illness and the prevalence of diseases and conditions in the homeless population is critical to understanding the patterns of /primary care utilization and its relationship with utilization of emergency departments.

Stephen W. Hwang, MD, MPH
Director, Division of Internal Medicine
Associate Professor of Medicine
Clinical Epidemiologist
St. Michael's Hospital, University of Toronto
Toronto, Canada

Melford J. Henderson, MA, MPH
Epidemiologist/Program Official
Division of Socio-Economic Research
Center for Financing, Access, and Cost Trends
Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality
540 Gaither Road
Rockville, MD 20850

Phone: (301)427-1665

Email: Melford.Henderson@ahrq.hhs.gov

Contents

1. Introduction

2. Background

Homelessness in the United States

Homelessness in Toronto

Health Problems among People Experiencing Homelessness

Barriers to Obtaining Health Care for Homeless People:

Theoretical Framework & Research Data

Federal Programs for Homeless Health Care

The Impact of Homelessness on the Health Care System

Emergency Department Use & Access to Ambulatory Care

Meeting the Challenge of Chronic Homelessness

Measurement of Health Care Utilization by Homeless People

Health Care Databases & Applications to Homelessness Research

3. Research Objectives

4. Methods

Study Participants

Matched Controls

Survey Instrument and Measures

Assessment of Health Care Utilization

Assessment of Health Care Costs

Analytic Technique

5. Results

Office-based Encounters

Emergency Department Encounters

Hospitalizations

6. Research Results from Published Papers: Translating Research into Practice and Policy (TRIPP)

The Effect of Traumatic Brain Injury on the Health of Homeless People

The Health of Homeless Immigrants

Universal Health Insurance and Health Care Access for Homeless People

Multidimensional Social Support and the Health of Homeless Individuals

Drug Problems among Homeless Individuals in Toronto, Canada: Prevalence, Drugs of

Choice, and Relation to Health Status

7. Implications for Policy: Managing Health Care Utilization & Health Care Costs

Relevance to US

8. Implications for Practice: Health Care for Individuals Experiencing Homelessness

Health Care Costs s & Use of MEPS Data

Quality of Care

9. Summary and Conclusions

10. Tables

11. References

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

KEY FINDINGS AND IMPLICATIONS

- Among a representative sample of homeless individuals and age-and sex-matched low-income controls, all of whom had health insurance, rates of office-based care were 1.7 to
 1.9 times higher among homeless individuals compared to controls.
- Rates of emergency department encounters were 9 times higher among homeless single
 men, 12 times higher among homeless single women, and 3.4 times higher among
 homeless adults in families, compared to controls.
- Rates of hospitalization were 8.5 times higher among homeless single males, 4.6 times higher among homeless single women, and 2.1 times higher among homeless adults in families, compared to controls.
- Health care utilization "outliers" were far more prevalent and more extreme among homeless participants than controls, particularly for non-ambulatory care. The maximum annual number of emergency department encounters was 108 per year in the homeless group, compared to 14 per year in the control group. The maximum annual number of hospitalizations was 14.9 per year in the homeless group, compared to 2.5 in the control group.
- Based on MEPS data on health care costs in the US, the observed levels of health care utilization in a representative sample of homeless individuals with health insurance would result in average annual costs of \$1815, \$1436, and \$2448 per person for office-based care, emergency department visits, and hospitalizations, respectively. The

- corresponding average annual costs for an insured group of age- and sex-matched low-income controls would be \$1014, \$175, and \$517 per person.
- A major implication of these findings is that despite the fact that individuals who are homeless and have full health insurance have substantially higher rates of office-based care use than comparable non-homeless individuals, their use of emergency departments and hospitals remains much higher than that of controls. These differences are driven to a substantial extent by a small subset of homeless individuals who are extremely high utilizers of emergency departments and hospitals.

GENERALIZABILITY

These findings are relevant to the US for a number of reasons:

- Homelessness is a serious and common problem in cities across the US and Canada.
- The homeless population of Toronto is similar to that of homeless populations in the US in terms of age and sex distribution, reasons for homelessness, and physical and mental health comorbidities.
- The relationship between office-based physician care visits and emergency department visits among individuals with health insurance is expected to be comparable across different jurisdictions, because the phenomenon under investigation is not dependent on the mechanisms by which the insurance plans are funded.
- Cost estimates for office-based care visits, emergency department visits, and hospital
 admissions among homeless individuals were obtained using data on health care
 expenses in the U.S. civilian non-institutionalized population from the 2006 Medical

Expenditures Panel Survey (MEPS). This approach provides cost estimates that are applicable to the US.

IMPLICATIONS FOR QUALITY OF CARE

Findings from this study have a number of implications for the quality of care for homeless individuals.

- The provision of health insurance eliminates many but not all barriers to care for homeless people. After health insurance coverage has been established for homeless individuals, a number of major factors often associated with inequities in access to care (race, education, income, and drug, alcohol, and mental health problems) diminish in importance. However, even if insurance barriers were stripped away, additional barriers would need to be overcome.
- Among homeless individuals who have health insurance, lack of a primary care provider is a persistent problem and has a negative impact on access to needed care. This finding suggests that even if every homeless individual in the United States were to obtain health insurance, access to primary care providers would remain an issue.
- The novel finding of extremely high rates of pre-existing traumatic brain injury (TBI) among homeless individuals opens the door to improved quality of care for these individuals through improved recognition of previous TBI and resultant neuropsychological impairment in this population. Future research may help determine if TBI is a risk factor for homelessness, and whether improved quality of rehabilitative care for individuals with moderate to severe TBI might reduce the incidence of subsequent homelessness.

• Efforts to reduce the health care costs of homeless individuals who are high users of emergency departments and frequently admitted to hospitals may require targeted interventions, such as supportive housing, rather than depending primarily on efforts to improve access to or quality of ambulatory health care.

1. Introduction

Homelessness is a serious problem that affects large numbers of persons across North America. Approximately 3 million Americans have experienced homelessness within the last year, and parents accompanied by children account for about one-fifth of the U.S. homeless population. Although homeless people suffer from high rates of physical and mental illness, they are an extremely marginalized group whose needs are often neglected by the health care system.

In order to effectively address the needs of the homeless, two types of information are required. The first is for accurate and comprehensive data on health care utilization by homeless people. This information has been difficult to obtain in the past. Specifically, there is a need for a detailed understanding of differences in health care utilization among homeless families, single women, and single men. These groups differ significantly in their health profile, with single women having a higher prevalence of mental illness, single men having a higher prevalence of substance abuse, and parents in homeless families having relatively lower rates of these conditions.^{3 4} The second information need is for high-quality data that can help guide the effective organization and delivery of health care for homeless people. Relatively sparse data is available on the effectiveness of various models of primary care delivery for homeless people.

This research project took advantage of a unique opportunity in Toronto, Canada, to track health care utilization in a homeless population at an unprecedented level of detail. The study was possible due to two facts: Toronto has a large homeless population that is similar in many respects to homeless populations in the U.S., and comprehensive administrative databases are available to ascertain all ambulatory visits, emergency department visits, and hospitalizations among every resident, including individuals who are homeless. As a result, this study can determine patterns of health care utilization and predictors of high health care use in a representative sample of homeless individuals, in a setting where all of these individuals have health insurance. In addition, this study can address the question of whether the provision of health insurance and primary care to homeless individuals decreases the likelihood of subsequent emergency department visits and hospitalizations.

This study generates important new findings that have substantial policy implications. Knowledge from this project will be useful in developing strategies to deliver health care for homeless individuals and families in the U.S. In particular, the findings from this study are relevant to health care organizations and insurers that serve homeless populations, such as health care systems in urban areas, state Medicaid Programs, and federally funded Health Care for Homeless Programs. This study's findings allow policy makers to understand the utilization patterns that drive health care costs in the homeless population, to identify which homeless people are likely to utilize these services, and to determine whether high-cost health care settings (such as emergency departments) are being used instead of, or in addition to, ambulatory care. This study is also the first to characterize the barriers to obtaining health care that persist for homeless people within a system where all of these individuals have health insurance. Thus, this

research provides a wealth of important new knowledge with enormous potential for translation into practice and policy.

2. Background of the Problem

Homelessness in the United States

Homelessness has been a persistent social problem in the United States for more than 25 years. People who are homeless live in a variety of locations: many sleep at emergency shelters, while others live on the street, or in parks, encampments, abandoned buildings, and vehicles.

Less visible are those homeless individuals who stay temporarily in motels or with friends or family, moving frequently from place to place. Many factors put people at risk of homelessness, and individuals and families often become homeless due to the confluence of multiple adverse events and circumstances. Important systemic issues include a lack of affordable rental housing, low wages, unemployment, diminished benefit payments for the poor and disabled, lack of health insurance, racial discrimination, and the deinstitutionalization of people with mental illness. The recent financial crisis may be spurring a new wave of homelessness in America through mortgage foreclosures and job losses. These social and economic factors often interact with individual-level vulnerabilities such as alcohol and drug abuse, serious mental and physical illnesses, victimization by domestic violence, and childhood experiences of neglect and abuse.

The net result is the loss of stable housing and the onset of homelessness.

For most Americans, homelessness is a temporary state, not a permanent condition, and thus it is probably more appropriate to consider these individuals as "people experiencing homelessness" rather than "the homeless." Nationwide, single men comprise about 50% of the homeless

population, whereas families with children make up about 25%, single women about 20%, and unaccompanied youth less than 5% of the homeless population.² Individuals experiencing homelessness in the United States are estimated to be 42 percent African-American, 39 percent white, 13 percent Hispanic, 4 percent Native American and 2 percent Asian.² Because of the frequent transitions of individuals into and out of homelessness, estimates of the size of the homeless population have to consider both the number of people who are homeless at a single point in time, as well as the much larger number of people who experience homelessness at some point during a year. The best estimate to date, which is now more than a decade old, is that between 444,000 to 842,000 Americans experience homelessness each night.¹⁷ Over a one year period, an estimated 2.3 to 3.5 million people, or approximately 1% of the U.S. population, experience homelessness.¹ A number of reports suggest that the prevalence of homelessness has risen over the last 10 to 20 years.²

Homelessness in Toronto

Toronto, Ontario, is Canada's largest city (population, 2.5 million) and the fifth most populous metropolitan area (population, 5.5 million) in North America. Located 70 miles north of Buffalo, New York, Toronto has a climate similar to that of many U.S. cities in the Northeast and Midwest. About 20% of Toronto's residents live in poverty. The city receives a large number of immigrants and is ethnically diverse, with almost 50% of the population belonging to minority groups.

Toronto has a sizeable homeless population that is very similar to the homeless population in the U.S. in terms of demographic characteristics and health conditions. About

5,000 individuals experience homelessness in Toronto on any given night, and approximately 29,000 people use emergency shelters over the course of one year. Parents accompanied by children account for 17% of Toronto's homeless population, compared to 15-25% of the U.S. homeless population. In Toronto, 71% of the homeless are single men and 12% are single women; in the U.S., these proportions are 67% and 20%, respectively. Among single women and men who are homeless in Toronto, the lifetime prevalence of mental illness is 67% and the lifetime prevalence of substance abuse or dependence is 68%. These figures are very similar to those reported for homeless people in the U.S.

People become homeless for similar reasons in the U.S. and Canada. ¹¹ The deinstutionalization of people with mental illness occurred almost simultaneously in the U.S. and Canada; a classic study documented how this practice contributed to urban homelessness in both California and Ontario. ¹² The surge of crack cocaine use that took place in the U.S. in the mid-1980's was seen in Canadian cities 5 to 10 years later. As in many U.S. cities, Toronto experienced a dramatic decline in single-room occupancy hotels and "skid-row" type housing over the last few years. ¹³ The economy and labor market of Canada is closely linked to that of the U.S., and stable full-time employment for unskilled workers has declined in both countries. ¹³ Funding for the social safety net is comparable in the U.S. and Canada, with public expenditures for social services as a percentage of GDP of 15% and 18%, respectively (in contrast to far more disparate values in other countries, such as 8% in Mexico and 31% in Sweden). ¹⁴

A unique research opportunity exists in Toronto because a highly accurate health care utilization database is available for all residents of the province Ontario, including individuals

who are homeless. This database is available within the context of a single-payer system of universal health insurance. Thus, Toronto is the ideal setting in which to obtain data on health care utilization in a representative sample of homeless people, data that are relevant to the American setting but which would be difficult if not impossible to obtain in the U.S.

Health Problems among People Experiencing Homelessness

The burden of illness and disease is extremely high among people experiencing homelessness. In a nationwide US survey of homeless adults, 39% had current mental health problems, 50% had current alcohol and/or drug problems, and 23% had concurrent mental health and substance use problems. Common psychiatric diagnoses include major depression, post-traumatic stress disorder, bipolar disorder, and schizophrenia. Homeless youth suffer from high rates of drug use and suicide attempts.

Many infectious diseases, including tuberculosis, HIV infection, and hepatitis B and C, occur at greatly elevated prevalence rates in the homeless population. Sexually transmitted infections are a particularly serious problem among street youth. Chronic diseases, including hypertension, diabetes, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, seizures, and musculoskeletal disorders, are often undiagnosed or inadequately treated in homeless adults. Middle-aged and older adults who are homeless have high rates of heart disease and cancer. Unintentional injuries, physical assault, and sexual assault are common experiences.

Foot problems are very common and range from mild blisters and fungal infections to debilitating chronic venous stasis ulcers, cellulitis, diabetic foot infections, and frostbite. Other

common skin problems include sunburn and bites due to infestations by head lice, body lice, scabies, or bedbugs. Dental problems such as advanced caries, periodontal disease, and ill-fitting or missing dentures are extremely prevalent but often-neglected.

Given the high prevalence of illness among people experiencing homelessness and the adverse health effects of homelessness itself, it is not surprising that adults who are homeless have very high mortality rates. Men using homeless shelters are 2 to 8 times more likely to die than age-matched men in the general population. Homeless women 18 to 44 years old have mortality rates that are 5 to 31 times higher than women in the general population. Common causes of death in the homeless population include unintentional injuries, drug overdoses, AIDS, suicide, and homicide (for those under age 45 years), and cancer and heart disease (for those age 45 years and over).

The health of homeless mothers and children is of great concern. The prevalence of physical health limitations, major depressive illness, and post-traumatic stress disorder appears to rising among homeless female heads of household. Some (but not all) studies of children in homeless families have found an increased prevalence of behavioral and mental health problems compared to children in housed low-income families. In a study conducted in New York City, up to 40% of children in homeless families suffered from asthma, a rate six times higher than the national rate in children.

Barriers to Obtaining Health Care for Homeless People: Theoretical Framework & Research

Data

While homeless people suffer from extremely high levels of illness, they also face numerous barriers to obtaining health care. The Behavioral Model of health services utilization, which is the dominant schema for classifying the factors that affect health care utilization in the general population, also provides a useful theoretical framework of barriers to obtaining health care among homeless people. In the Behavioral Model, factors are classified as characteristics of the health care delivery system or characteristics of the individual or population (**Table 1**). Characteristics of the individual or population are grouped into 3 categories: predisposing factors (attributes that affect the propensity to use services), enabling factors (resources that facilitate the use of services), and need factors (symptoms or health conditions that precipitate health service use).

Financial barriers to care, which can be considered primarily a feature of the health care system, are especially problematic for homeless people in the US, more than half of whom lack any form of health insurance. Among homeless individuals, being uninsured is associated with lower use of ambulatory care, more frequent hospitalization, and an almost three-fold increase in self-reported inability to obtain needed care. Surprisingly, almost no published studies on barriers to care among homeless people have come from countries with systems of universal health insurance, such as the United Kingdom, other European countries, or Canada.

Table 1. Behavioral Model of Health Services Utilization. Examples of specific barriers relevant to homeless persons are shown in *italics*.

Characteristics of the Health Care Delivery System

- 1. Density (number per 1,000 population) of physicians, nurses, hospitals
- 2. Organization
 - a. Geographic distribution and location (clinic or hospital located far from homeless shelter)
 - b. Availability (waiting time exceeds patient's planning horizon, long waiting times at health care facility, appointments conflict with time when patient must seek food or shelter, difficulty negotiating complex system)
- 3. Provider Characteristics
 - a. Language/Cultural competence (provider lacks understanding of homelessness)
 - b. Bias (health care site creates unwelcoming environment for homeless patients)
- 4. Financial Factors/Health insurance (lack of health insurance, lack of proof of insurance coverage, lack of coverage for dental services, eyeglasses, or prescription drugs)

Characteristics of the Individual / Population

- 1. Predisposing Factors (Attributes affecting the propensity to use services)
 - a. Age/Sex/Ethnicity/Race/Culture
 - b. Education/Literacy (low educational attainment, low health literacy)
 - c. Mental illness/Substance abuse (poor insight into health needs, addictive behavior preempts seeking health care)
 - d. Health Beliefs (belief that health controlled by external events, distrust of hospitals/doctors)
- 2. Enabling Factors (Resources that facilitate the use of services)
 - a. Usual source of care (emergency department as usual source of ambulatory care)
 - b. Familiarity with local health care resources (unaware of where to go for health care)
 - c. Competing priorities (struggle to obtain basic necessities of life result in lower priority for obtaining health care)
 - d. Telephone (*inability to receive calls from health care providers*)
 - e. Transportation (inability to afford travel to health care sites)
- 3. Need Factors (Health conditions or illnesses that are immediate cause of health service use)
 - a. Perceived physical or mental health status
 - b. Perceived symptoms or illness episode

Homeless people also face non-financial barriers to obtaining care that persist even among those with health insurance. Commonly reported barriers include not knowing where to go to seek care, lack of transportation, lack of child care, and excessive waits for appointments and to be seen. ²² ²³ "Competing priorities" refers to the fact that homeless people who spend a large proportion of their time meeting basic survival needs are likely to place a lower priority on obtaining health care and are more likely to go without needed medical care. ²⁴ ²⁵

Distrust of physicians or the health care system is another particularly important factor for homeless individuals. Research suggests that much of this distrust is rooted in previous negative experiences with health care providers. Homeless individuals often report feeling unwelcome in health care settings, and they perceive their negative experiences to be the result of discrimination by health care providers on the basis of their homelessness or low social class. Intense emotional responses to these experiences can greatly decrease homeless individuals' desire to seek health care in the future. To address this barrier, advocates have proposed focused efforts to assess and improve health care providers' attitudes towards homeless people. Popping 100 care in the future in the future providers attitudes towards homeless people.

Federal Programs for Homeless Health Care

In recognition of the many barriers to obtaining care faced by homeless people, a number of U.S. Federal programs provide targeted support for homeless health care. The Health Care for the Homeless Program (administered by HRSA) makes grants to 205 community-based organizations in all 50 states, the District of Columbia, and Puerto Rico, to allow them to deliver health care to people experiencing homelessness.³¹ These programs provide access to primary

health care, mental health care, addiction services, outreach, and case management. Services are delivered at health clinics, homeless shelters and soup kitchens, mobile medical units, and by street outreach teams. In Fiscal Year 2008, the Health Care for the Homeless Program received \$174 million and served more than more than 750,000 people.

The Treatment of Homeless Persons Program (administered by SAMHSA) provides funds to community-based nonprofit organizations to provide mental health and substance abuse services for homeless individuals. These targeted programs reflect the fact that mainstream addiction and mental health services are often unable to adequately address the needs of the homeless population. This program is currently funded at \$43 million per year. The Projects for Assistance in Transition from Homelessness Program (administered by SAMHSA) provides funding for outreach, case management, and support services for people who are homeless or at risk of becoming homeless and who have serious mental illness or concurrent mental illness and substance use disorders. In Fiscal Year 2008, this program was funded at \$54 million.

The Department of Veterans Affairs operates many programs specifically designed to assist homeless veterans. In addition to providing outreach, housing supports, and employment assistance, a number of these programs deliver a range of health care services. These VA services include clinical assessment, case management, and referral to medical treatment for physical psychiatric disorders, and substance abuse.

The Impact of Homelessness on the Health Care System

As presented, people who are homeless tend to have poor health. Not surprisingly, some of these individuals are frequent users of health care, and very high-intensity service use by a relatively small number of homeless individuals can have a substantial impact on the health care system. In a national survey of homeless individuals, respondents were less likely to report at least 1 ambulatory care visit in the past year than the general population (63% vs. 75%), but their hospitalization rates in the past year were 4 times higher than U.S. norms. These hospitalizations are associated with very high health care costs. A study conducted in New York City compared homeless patients and housed low-income patients who were admitted to public general hospitals. After adjusting for mental illness, substance abuse, and demographic characteristics, homeless patients stayed 4.1 days (36%) longer per admission than other low-income patients. The average additional cost per admission was \$2,414 for each patient who was homeless. Homeless persons represented only 10% of discharges, but accounted for 26% of public hospital expenditures for inpatient mental health and substance abuse treatment.

Individuals who are homeless are also frequent users of emergency department services. In a study of homeless persons in San Francisco, 40% had visited an emergency department at least once in the previous year, a rate 3 times the US norm. Individuals who reported 4 or more emergency department visits in the past year represented less than 8% of the total sample, but accounted for 55% of emergency department visits by study participants. A study comparing homeless patients and a control group of housed patients presenting to an emergency department in New York City found that patients who were homeless were far less likely to have a primary care physician (8% vs. 82%) or a regular source of ambulatory care (28% vs. 83%), and had a

significantly higher median number of emergency department visits per year (6.0 vs. 1.6 visits) compared to the control group.³⁴ A similar study conducted in Denver found that patients who were homeless spent more time in the emergency department per visit (4.4 vs. 3.8 hours) and were more likely to use ambulance services (51% vs. 29%) compared to non-homeless patients.³⁵

Emergency Department Use & Access to Ambulatory Care

More than half of all people experiencing homelessness in the U.S. do not have health insurance, and 55-73% of clients of the federally-funded Health Care for the Homeless Program are uninsured. ²⁰ ³⁶ ³⁷ It is therefore tempting to hypothesize that homeless people's inadequate access to ambulatory care due to lack of health insurance is responsible for their high rates of emergency department visits. Surprisingly, currently available data do not provide strong support for this concept.

For the US population in general, visits to emergency departments are on the rise. ³⁸ However, research studies do not support the assumption that uninsured patients are the primary cause of increased emergency department (ED) visits, or the assumption that uninsured patients present with less acute conditions than insured patients. ³⁸ On the contrary, two major contributors to the rise in ED visits between 1996 and 2003 were increases in visits by non-poor persons and patients whose usual source of care was a physician's office. ³⁹ Other studies have demonstrated that uninsured adults and privately insured adults have the same risk of being frequent ED users, and that poor health, not insurance status, is the main driver of frequent ED utilization. ⁴⁰ ⁴¹ ⁴²

It is not entirely certain whether these observations in the US general population also hold true for homeless individuals. What is clear is that homeless persons who are uninsured, just like other uninsured individuals, lack adequate access to primary care.³⁸ In a national sample of homeless individuals, having health insurance was associated with greater use of ambulatory care (odds ratio, 2.5), suggesting that the provision of health insurance would have a favorable impact on the ability of people who are homeless to obtain ambulatory care.²⁰ However, having health insurance was not associated with a decreased likelihood of emergency department visits among homeless individuals (odds ratio, 0.9). This finding suggests that utilization of the emergency department may not be sensitive to insurance status.²⁰ In fact, in another study of homeless people in San Francisco, having Medicaid or Medicare insurance was associated with an *increased* likelihood of frequent visits (>3 per year) to an emergency department.³³ This finding could be explained in part by the fact that homeless individuals with serious medical conditions may be more likely to obtain Medicaid or Medicare coverage than healthier individuals.

In a case-control study of homeless adults identified at soup kitchens in U.S communities, individuals who had ≥ 2 visits to a Health Care for the Homeless Program had a decreased likelihood of "inappropriate" emergency department use during the past 6 months (odds ratio, 0.4) after controlling for demographic covariates. However, neither having health insurance nor the total number of primary care visits was associated with a decrease in "inappropriate" emergency department use.

Homeless individuals may also visit emergency departments due to food, shelter, and safety needs, rather than to seek health care. A recent study found that 29% of homeless patients, compared to 10% of non-homeless patients, stated that hunger, safety concerns, and lack of shelter were reasons they had presented to the emergency department. ⁴⁴ If offered a place that ensured them food, shelter, and safety, 24% of homeless individuals stated that they would not have come to the emergency department.

The findings from these studies indicate that the provision of health insurance to individuals who are homeless would very likely increase their use of ambulatory care. Despite this fact, the evidence also suggests that the provision of health insurance may be insufficient to reduce the frequency of emergency department visits or the likelihood of inappropriate emergency department visits by homeless individuals. Instead, homeless people's high use of emergency departments may in fact be driven by poor general health, acute illnesses, and the need for food, shelter, and safety. This issue has important implications for urban health care systems. If the use of primary care services reduces emergency department visits, enhancing homeless people's access to ambulatory care would, in addition to improving health at the individual level, benefit the health care system by reducing the use of a relatively expensive setting for health care delivery and alleviating overcrowding in inner city emergency departments. On the other hand, if homeless people's use of emergency departments remains high despite access to and use of ambulatory care, solutions would need to look beyond the simple availability of primary care and focus instead on meeting basic human needs for food, shelter, and safety, and improving the severely compromised health of individuals experiencing homelessness.

This question cannot be answered through a controlled trial, since it would be both unfeasible and unethical to assign homeless individuals to receive or not receive health insurance. An alternate approach to obtaining a definitive answer is the one undertaken in this research: conducting an observational study in a health care system where all homeless individuals have health insurance.

Meeting the Challenge of Chronic Homelessness

In recent years, efforts to address the problem of homelessness have been revolutionized by the recognition that individuals who are chronically homeless represent a small proportion of the homeless population, yet account for a large proportion of service utilization in both emergency shelters and health care facilities. ⁴⁵ In particular, individuals with severe mental illness (with or without substance abuse) are over-represented among people who are chronically homeless. The Housing First approach has been shown to be an effective intervention for this population. ⁴⁶ Housing First, which based on a philosophy of consumer choice, offers chronically homeless individuals immediate housing in subsidized independent dwelling units and regular contact with an assertive community treatment team which offers them non-compulsory mental health services and social supports. The U.S. Interagency Council on Homelessness has strongly supported the Housing First model in its drive to promote the development of state and local 10-year plans to end chronic homelessness. ⁴⁷

A major argument in favor of the Housing First model is that program costs are largely or at least partially offset by reductions in health care costs when individuals become housed and

subsequently decrease their use of emergency departments and hospital stays. These savings are particularly likely to occur when Housing First programs target severely ill, chronically homeless individuals who are health care utilization "outliers" with extremely high numbers of emergency department visits. Two important studies, both recently published in the *Journal of the American Medical Association*, provide evidence on this issue.

A randomized controlled trial conducted in Chicago enrolled 407 homeless adults with chronic medical illnesses who had been admitted to hospital. Participants were assigned to usual care or placement in long-term housing with case management services. After adjustment for baseline covariates, the intervention group had a relative reduction of 29% in hospitalizations, 29% in hospital days, and 24% in emergency department visits, compared to the usual care group. ⁴⁸ A quasi-experimental study conducted in Seattle examined the effects of a Housing First intervention for chronically homeless individuals with severe alcohol problems. In 95 Housing First participants, total median health care costs decreased from \$4,066 per person per month before housing to \$1,492 and \$958 after 6 and 12 months in housing, respectively. ⁴⁹ A similar study of 236 homeless individuals with mental illness, substance use disorder, and/or HIV infection in San Francisco found significant reductions in emergency department utilization after the provision of permanent supportive housing. ⁵⁰

These studies raise important questions regarding the generalizability and economic benefits of Housing First as an intervention to end homelessness.⁵¹ There is little doubt that when this approach is applied to a highly selected subgroup of individuals who are chronically homeless and extremely frequent users of emergency departments and hospital care, substantial

reductions in health care costs may result. However, if Housing First initiatives are expanded to serve a broader range of the homeless population, including those who are not intensive users of the health care system, the degree of societal benefit in terms of decreased health care costs may diminish markedly. Although ending homelessness for these individuals would remain a worthy goal in and of itself, the economic argument that such a program practically "pays for itself" because of accompanying reductions in health care costs would be greatly weakened. At the present time, it is uncertain exactly what proportion of the homeless population are extremely high, high, or moderate users of the emergency department and hospital services. By delineating the magnitude of health care utilization in a random sample of homeless individuals, this study provides information that is of great use in determining the economic benefits of Housing First programs in terms of potential cost savings.

Measurement of Health Care Utilization by Homeless People

Accurate and comprehensive data on health care utilization by homeless people are difficult to obtain. Many previous studies are characterized by one or more of the following limitations: (1) reliance on self-reports, (2) lack of information on the frequency and exact dates of service use, (3) assessment of only one type of health service (e.g., hospitalizations, or mental health services), and (4) an exclusive focus on homeless individuals who have had contact with the health care system (e.g., those who are frequent users of the emergency department), rather than the use of a population-based sample of homeless people.

Numerous studies have measured the health care utilization of homeless men, women, and adolescents through self-reports that were not confirmed independently. $^{20\ 23\ 52\ 53\ 54}$

Unfortunately, there are grounds for concern regarding the accuracy of homeless people's self-reported health care utilization. In a study of homeless individuals in Pittsburgh who stated they had used health care in the last 6 months, review of records at four major health care sites failed to confirm 17% of self-reported visits. Among homeless people in Los Angeles who reported a visit to a specific homeless clinic in the last 12 months, chart review revealed that 22% had not been seen. Among respondents who accurately reported that they had attended the clinic in the last 12 months, 49% under-reported their total number of visits. These findings suggest that homeless persons are less accurate than the general public in their recall of health care utilization.

Health Care Databases & Applications to Homelessness Research

The use of health care databases has clear advantages for measuring health care utilization in homeless populations. A handful of recent studies have applied these methods to homeless people who are participants in observational studies or randomized controlled trials of specific interventions. The most important recent studies of this type have examined programs such as long-term housing and case management services for hospitalized homeless adults with and without HIV infection, ⁴⁸ ⁵⁶ a Housing First intervention for chronically homeless individuals with severe alcohol problems, ⁴⁹ and respite care for hospitalized homeless adults. ⁵⁷ In all of these studies, utilization of health care services was a primary outcome and was ascertained by searching health care databases at a defined set of public health care institutions.

None of these studies have examined health care utilization in a representative sample of the homeless population using administrative databases. In fact, this would be an impossible undertaking in the US, where health insurance databases fail to capture the majority of the homeless population. In contrast, Ontario has a single-payer system of universal health insurance. Almost all homeless people in Toronto are registered with the health insurance system. Databases at a central research center, the Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences (ICES), contain information on all acute-care hospitalizations, emergency department visits, and physician visits for every resident of Ontario. These databases enable researchers to obtain detailed and comprehensive measures of health care utilization over a period of many years in a cohort of study participants, even those for whom long-term in-person follow-up would be difficult or impossible. This system creates an unparalleled opportunity to track health care utilization in a homeless population at a level of detail never achieved in the U.S.

3. Research Objectives

The research study "'Health Care Utilization in Homeless People" had the following primary objectives:

- To enroll a representative sample of homeless men, women, and families and obtain baseline data on these individuals, including demographic characteristics, history of homelessness, physical and mental health status, health conditions, usual source of health care, mental health problems, alcohol and drug problems, health beliefs, social supports, self-reported health care utilization, unmet needs for health care, and self-reported barriers to accessing health care;
- To precisely quantify these homeless individuals' total and annualized health care utilization (office-based visits, emergency department visits, and hospitalizations) and health care costs over a 4.5-year (2004-2009) follow-up period within a system of universal health insurance;
- To compare the intensity of health care utilization among homeless individuals and a comparison group of age-and sex-matched low-income individuals in the general population of Toronto;
- To identify individual characteristics that are predictive of high levels of health care utilization among the homeless population;
- To determine whether the use of office-based care services by homeless people is associated with a reduced likelihood of emergency department visits and/or hospitalization, after adjustment for baseline characteristics;

4. Methods

Study Participants

The study enrolled a random sample of 1,190 homeless individuals in Toronto, Canada, in 2004-2005. Homelessness was defined as living within the last 7 days at a shelter, public place, vehicle, abandoned building, or someone else's home, and not having a home of one's own.

Based on a pilot study, it was determined that about 90% of homeless people in Toronto slept at shelters, and that 10% did not use shelters but used meal programs. Therefore, 90% of the study participants were recruited at shelters and 10% at meal programs.

Every homeless shelter in Toronto was contacted and permission to enroll participants at 58 (91%) of 64 shelters was obtained. Of these 58 shelters, 20 were for men, 12 were for women, 6 were for men and women, 12 were for youths aged 16-25 years, and 8 were for adults accompanied by dependent children. The number of beds at each shelter ranged between 20 and 406. Recruitment at meal programs took place at 18 sites selected at random from 62 meal programs in Toronto that served homeless people. The meal programs varied in the gender composition of the population served, with some sites serving exclusively males or females, while others served both males and females. Because the goal of recruiting at meal programs was to enroll homeless people who did not use shelters, individuals at meal programs who had used a shelter within the last 7 days were excluded.

Recruitment took place over a 1-year period to minimize the effect of seasonal fluctuations in the composition of the homeless population. Each month, approximately 15 site visits were conducted. An average of 6-7 individuals were recruited at each visit, for a total of about 100

participants recruited each month. At smaller sites, targeted recruitment was completed in a single visit, whereas many larger shelters required multiple visits scattered throughout the year to achieve their recruitment target. To reduce bias, the order of visits during the year was established using a random number generator. The number of participants recruited at each site was proportionate to the number of homeless individuals served monthly. Participants were recruited at random from bed lists or meal lines (using a random number generator) and then screened for eligibility.

Individuals who did not meet the study definition of homelessness, who were unable to communicate in English, and who were unable to give informed consent were excluded from the study. Other exclusions included homeless shelter users who were encountered at meal programs and those who did not have a valid Ontario health insurance number, which was required for tracking of health care use subsequent to the recruitment interview.

Of 2,515 individuals screened at homeless shelters and meal programs, 882 (35%) were ineligible: 442 individuals (18%) did not have an Ontario health insurance number, 229 (9%) did not meet our definition of homelessness, 104 (4%) were unable to communicate in English, 54 (2%) were homeless shelter users encountered at meal programs, and 53 (2%) were unable to give informed consent. Most of the 442 individuals who did not have an Ontario health insurance number were refugees, refugee claimants, or recent migrants to the province of Ontario. Of 1,633 eligible individuals, 443 declined to participate. This resulted in a final study population of 1,190 individuals (response rate among eligible individuals, 73%).

Sampling was stratified by sex and family status, resulting in the enrollment of 603 single men, 303 single women, and 284 heads of families (plus 421 children in these 284 families). In instances where two heads of family were present, we randomly selected either the mother or the father's interview. All participants gave written informed consent to participate in the study, and received \$15 for completing the survey. This study was approved by the research ethics board at St. Michael's Hospital.

Matched Controls

Homeless participants were matched 1:1 to low income controls from the general population based on year of birth and sex. Data for the control group were obtained from the Registered Persons Database (RPDB). The RPDB provides basic demographic information (including personal health numbers) for all individuals who had ever possessed an Ontario Health Insurance Plan card number, which serves as proof of health insurance coverage in the province of Ontario. Eligible controls were restricted to individuals who live in Toronto (based on postal code) and who lived in the lowest neighborhood income quintile according to 2006 Canadian census data (Statistics Canada, 2006) as of July 1, 2005 (the approximate mid-point of our study) and who were alive and registered in the RPDB during the study enrollment period. Eligible controls were grouped according to sex and birth year and matched to homeless participants using an algorithm that randomly assigned each case a matched control. Matching was performed for all homeless participants who provided consent for data linkage and who possessed a valid personal health number (n=1,165).

Survey Instrument and Measures

The research team constructed a survey instrument that focused on factors likely to be associated with future health care utilization. These factors included demographic characteristics, history of homelessness, health status, health conditions, propensity to seek healthcare, competing priorities, mental health problems, alcohol use problems, drug use problems, usual sources of health care, recent experiences with health care providers, barriers to accessing health care, and health locus of control.

The SF-12, a generic measure of health status that has been validated in homeless populations, ⁵⁹ was used to generate a physical component subscale score and mental component subscale score. ⁶⁰ These scores range continuously from 13 to 69 for physical health and 10 to 70 for mental health, and are standardized so that a mean score of 50 and a standard deviation of 10 is achieved in the general U.S. population. ⁶⁰ The health status of children in homeless families was assessed using the SF-10 for Children Health Survey (formerly known as the CHQ-10), which is a validated instrument that relies on information provided by the child's parent or guardian. ⁶¹

Health conditions were identified using a list of conditions taken from the U.S. National Survey of Homeless Assistance Providers and Clients (NSHAPC). Propensity to seek healthcare was derived from a set of previously validated questions asking if the individual would seek care in specific clinical scenarios. The presence or absence of competing profiles (difficulty in obtaining basic survival needs, which may interfere with one's ability to seek care) was assessed using a series of questions from a study conducted by Gelberg and colleagues. 4

Mental health problems, alcohol problems, and drug problems in the past month were assessed using the Addiction Severity Index (ASI), 65 66 which has been validated with homeless people and has been used in numerous studies 67 68 69 70 Problems were dichotomized as present or absent using cut-off scores for each subscale based on criteria used in a federally-sponsored survey of homeless persons across the United States. 62 These criteria included the classification of participants as having mental health problem if their ASI mental health score was ≥ 0.25 , alcohol problem if their ASI alcohol score was ≥ 0.17 , and drug problem if their ASI drug score was ≥ 0.10 . 62

Data on usual sources of health care, recent experiences with health care providers and barriers to assessing health care were obtained using items adapted from the NSHAPC and the Commonwealth Fund's 2001 Health Care Quality Survey. 62 71 Locus of control was assessed using the Multidimensional Health Locus of Control (MHLC) scale. 72 73 Social supports were assessed using instruments adapted from Rosenheck and colleagues. 74 History of TBI among participants was ascertained using a series of questions adapted from a study of lifetime prevalence of TBI among prison inmates. 75

Assessment of Health Care Utilization

Health care utilization was assessed through a linkage with Ontario health care databases at the Institute for Clinical and Evaluative Services (ICES) in Toronto. All included study participants gave written informed consent to perform this linkage. The linkage was achieved using each participant's health insurance number, a unique 10-digit number assigned to every

insured individual in Ontario. This number does not change over an individual's lifetime. The province of Ontario issues each insured individual a "health card" which displays the individual's photograph, name, date of birth, and health insurance number. Almost all health care providers require patients to present this card at every clinical encounter as proof of insurance. At the time of recruitment, all participants were asked to produce their health card. Those without a health card in their possession provided consent for the research team to obtain their health insurance number by contacting previous health care providers. As a result of these efforts, health insurance numbers were obtained for 97% of study participants.

An exact match between the health insurance number obtained and the ICES registry of valid health insurance numbers (referred to as a "deterministic linkage") was achieved for 94% of participants. A deterministic linkage was not possible for 6% of study participants because the participant's health insurance number could not be obtained (3%) or the health insurance number that the participant provided was not valid (3%). For these individuals, an effort was made to link the participant to the ICES registry of health insurance numbers based on the participant's first name, last name, sex, and date of birth. This procedure, which is termed a "probabilistic" linkage, resulted in a match for 4% of study participants. Thus, we were able to obtain health care utilization data for 98% (n=1,165) of study participants (94% using deterministic linkage plus 4% using probabilistic linkage). Personal health card numbers for matched controls were obtained from the RPDB.

Five health care databases were used in this study: the Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP) database, the National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS), the Canadian

Institute for Health Information Discharge Abstract Database (CIHI-DAD), the Ontario Mental Health Reporting Systems (OMHRS) database, and the Registered Persons Database (RPDB).

The OHIP database contains information on physician billings related to ambulatory care encounters. Physicians obtain patient information at the time of the encounter and submit the data to the OHIP. As a result, virtually all visits for insured health services that result in a charge by a physician are captured in the OHIP database. Data on service date, ICD-10CA diagnosis codes, physician specialty, physician number, OHIP fee code and total fee paid to the physician were obtained from this database for study analyses. This database allows for the identification of encounters with physicians at physician offices, emergency departments, inpatient hospital settings, and long-term and home-based care settings as well as phone consultations. In Toronto, the vast majority of these encounters for homeless individuals occur in the physician's office. For this reason, study analyses were restricted to include only office-based physician billings.

In Ontario, a number of Community Health Centres (CHCs) have been established to provide care in certain disadvantaged neighborhoods. CHCs are often the main source of ambulatory care for individuals who lack health insurance. Physicians at CHCs are salaried and do not bill on a fee-for-service basis. As a result, ambulatory care encounters at CHCs do not appear in the OHIP database (even if the patient has health insurance). In Toronto, five CHCs are specially mandated to provide primary care for homeless individuals in their catchment area. To capture these ambulatory care visits, electronic searches were conducted on the patient encounter databases at the 5 CHCs in Toronto with health care programs specifically targeting homeless people.

The NACRS acquires data on every outpatient encounter with hospital and community-based ambulatory care. Each emergency department transmits data directly to NACRS. Study analyses were restricted to include only emergency department encounters. Meanwhile, encounters for dialysis, same day surgery and oncology outpatients were excluded from the analysis. Data on participants' registration/triage date, registration/triage time, ICD-10CA diagnosis codes and triage level were extracted from this dataset.

The CIHI-DAD contains demographic, administrative and clinical data for general hospital discharges (inpatient acute, chronic, rehabilitation) and day surgeries. Hospital reporting to CIHI is mandated, which permits capturing all hospital discharges in the province of Ontario. Data on admission date, discharge date, length of stay, ICD10-CA diagnosis codes and diagnosis type were collected from the CIHI database for study analyses.

The OMHRS database captures information such as medical diagnoses and mental disorders for all adult inpatient mental health beds in Ontario from 2006 onwards. Data on admission date, discharge date, length of stay, and primary and secondary provisional diagnoses at admission are available in this database.

Assessment of Health Care Costs

Health care costs were estimated using data from the 2006 Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS), sponsored by the Agency of Health Care Research and Quality (AHRQ). MEPS is a national, longitudinal study that collects data on health care utilization and expenditures,

health insurance, health status, and social, demographic, and economic characteristics for a representative sample of the non-institutionalized U.S. civilian population, their medical providers, and employers. It includes three components: (i) the Household Component, which collects data from individual households and their members; (ii) the Insurance Component, which collects data from private- and public-sector employers on their health insurance plans; and (iii) the Medical Provider Component, which collects data on health care providers (e.g. hospitals, physicians, home care providers, and pharmacies) that are identified by household participants.

National health care expenses in the U.S. civilian non-institutionalized population were obtained for the following event-level outcomes: hospital inpatient services, emergency room services and office-based medical provider services (restricted to physicians only) for 2006. Ambulatory care expenditures were restricted to office-based medical services, as the majority of physician encounters for homeless people occur in physician offices. Contributions from more costly outpatient care settings for this population are minimal. Health care expenses represent payments to hospitals, physicians, and other health care providers according to health care utilization data obtained from the Household Component and payment information obtained from the Household and Medical Provider Components. The mean weighted expense per episode for each outcome was calculated from public use data files. Per episode expenses were multiplied by the total number of events for each type of health care utilization within each demographic group in order to estimate the costs associated with health care utilization in our sample of homeless participants and their matched controls.

Analytic Technique

-

¹ More information is available from: http://www.meps.ahrq.gov/mepsweb/about_meps/survey_back.jsp.

A summary of total and annualized rates of health care utilization over the follow-up period (2004-2009) was examined using summary statistics (frequencies, mean, median, SD, and range) for both homeless participants and their matched controls by demographic group (single males, single females, and adults in families). Health care utilization rates were calculated by dividing the total number of health care encounters (per demographic group) for each source of health care (office-based care, emergency department visits, and hospitalizations) by the total amount of time under observation during the study period (person-time at risk). Person-time at risk represents the difference in time between the cases' enrollment date into the study and the end of the observation period (March 31, 2009). Death data for both cases and controls were obtained from the RPDB and were used to adjust (if necessary) the person-time at risk. Health care utilization rates were compared between the homeless participants and the control group using risk ratios, the ratio of healthcare utilization rates among the homeless participants divided by the utilization rates among the matched controls, for each source of healthcare by demographic group.

5. Results

Successful linkage of health care utilization data was conducted for 1,165 (98%) of the 1,190 enrolled adult participants: 587 single males, 296 single females, and 282 adults in families, as well as their matched controls. Summary statistics of health care utilization among the study sample during the 4.5 year study period (2004-2009) are provided in **Table 1 for participants and in Table 3 for controls**. **Table 2** displays the annualized rate of health care utilization among the study sample and **Table 4** displays the annualized rates among the controls.

Office-based Encounters

During the entire study period, a total of 1,079 (92.6%) of the homeless study participants had encounters with office-based care (**Table 1**). By demographic group, 88.1% of single males, 96.6% of single females, and 97.9% of adults in families had office-based encounters. The number of office-based care encounters totaled 43,888 and the range was 0 to 561. Based on mean weighted cost estimates from the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for office-based medical providers services (physicians only), the total cost of office-based care encounters over the study period was \$7,912,129 USD or \$6,792 USD per person (**Table 1**).

The mean annual rate of office-based care encounters during the study period was 10.1 per person (SD 14.0) (**Table 2**). Single women had the highest mean annual rate of office-based care (12.2 per person), followed by adults in families (11.3 per person), and single men (8.4 per person). Individuals with extremely high numbers of health care utilization were apparent, with the maximum mean annual number of office-based care encounters being 141.3. The estimated total annual cost of office-based care encounters was \$2,114,754USD, or an average of \$1,815 USD per person (**Table 2**).

In comparison, 976 (83.8%) of matched controls had office-based care encounters during the study period (**Table 3**). Matched controls had 18,511 fewer encounters with office-based care during the study period in comparison to homeless participants, resulting in a total of 25,377 encounters among controls. Based on mean weighted cost estimates from the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for office-based medical providers services (physicians only),

the total cost of office-based care encounters over the study period was \$4,574,966 USD among controls, which equates to about 60% of the total cost for homeless participants (**Table 3**).

By demographic group, the mean annual rate of office-based care encounters during the study period for controls (**Table 4**) was: 4.9 per person (SD=7.9) for single males, 6.4 per person (SD=7.2) for single females and 6.4 per person (SD=6.0) for family adults. In comparison to matched controls, the office-based care utilization rates for homeless study participants were 1.7 times higher among single males, 1.9 times higher among single females and 1.8 times higher among family adults. The estimated total annual cost of office-based care encounters among matched controls was \$1,181,187 USD (**Table 4**).

Emergency Department Encounters

During the study period, 900 (77.3%) homeless participants had encounters with a hospital emergency department (ED). By demographic group, 76.5% of single males, 85.8% of single females, and 69.9% of adults in families had ED encounters. Participants had a total of 8,898 ED encounters and a range of 0 to 417 ED encounters during the study period. Based on the mean weighted cost estimates from the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for emergency room services, the total ED cost was \$6,118,087 USD or \$5,252 per person (**Table 1**).

The mean annual rate of ED encounters for homeless participants was 2.1 per person (SD 5.2). Single women had the highest mean annual rate of ED encounters (2.8 per person), followed by single men (2.2 per person), and adults in families (1.1 per person). Individuals with extremely high numbers of ED encounters were apparent with the maximum mean annual

number of ED encounters being 107.7. The estimated total annual cost of ED encounters was \$1,673,353 USD, or an average of \$1,436 USD per person (**Table 2**).

In comparison, 426 (36.6%) of matched controls had emergency department encounters during the study period. Matched controls had 7,767 fewer emergency department visits during the study period in comparison to homeless participants, resulting in a total of 1,131 encounters among controls. Based on mean weighted cost estimates from the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for emergency department visits, the total cost of emergency department encounters over the study period was \$777,653 USD among controls, which equates to about 13% of the total cost for homeless participants (**Table 3**).

By demographic group, the mean annual rate of office-based care encounters during the study period for controls was: 0.2 per person (SD=0.8) for single males, 0.2 per person (SD=0.5) for single females and 0.3 per person (SD=0.9) for family adults. In comparison to matched controls, the emergency department utilization rates were 9.3 times higher among single males, 12.0 times higher among single females and 3.4 times higher among family adults. The estimated total annual cost of emergency department encounters among matched controls was \$204,263 USD (**Table 4**).

Hospitalizations

During the study period, a total of 361 (31.0%) homeless participants had been hospitalized. By demographic group, 24.7% of single males, 38.9% of single females, and 35.8% of adults in families had been hospitalized. These 361 participants had a total of 819

hospitalizations and a range of 0 to 39 hospitalizations. Based on the mean weighted cost estimates from the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for hospital inpatient services, the total hospitalization costs over the study period were \$8,640,794 USD, or an average of \$7,417 USD per person (**Table 1**).

The mean annual rate of hospitalizations among the homeless during the study period was relatively low with 0.2 per person-year (SD 0.8), and were similar among the three demographic groups; single males, single females, and adults in families. The annual rate of hospitalizations ranged from 0 to 14.9 per person. The estimated annual hospitalization cost was \$2,851,568 USD, or an average of \$2,448 USD per person (**Table 2**).

In comparison, 145 (12.4%) of matched controls were hospitalized during the study period. Matched controls had 608 fewer hospitalizations during the study period in comparison to homeless participants, resulting in a total of 211 hospitalizations among controls. Based on mean weighted cost estimates from the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for hospitalizations, the total cost of hospitalization over the study period was \$2,226,139 USD among controls, which equates to about 26% of the total cost of hospitalization for homeless participants (**Table 3**).

The estimated total annual cost of hospitalizations among matched controls was \$602,270 USD (**Table 4**).

6. Research Results from Published Papers: Translating Research Into Practice and Policy (TRIPP)

A number of papers resulting from this study have been published or are in print. These papers and their implications for policy and practice are detailed below.

The Effect of Traumatic Brain Injury on the Health of Homeless People⁷⁶

Canadian Medical Association Journal. 2008; 179(8):779-84.

Full text available at: http://www.cmaj.ca/cgi/reprint/179/8/779

Summary: The objectives of this study were to determine the lifetime prevalence of traumatic brain injury and its association with current health conditions in a representative sample of homeless individuals in Toronto. Traumatic brain injury was defined as any self-reported head injury that left the person dazed, confused, disoriented, or unconscious. Injuries resulting in unconsciousness >30 minutes were defined as moderate/severe. Lifetime prevalence rates were 53% for any traumatic brain injury and 12% for moderate/severe traumatic brain injury. First traumatic brain injury occurred *before* the onset of homelessness in 70% of those injured. After adjustment for demographic characteristics and lifetime duration of homelessness, a history of moderate/severe traumatic brain injury was associated with significantly increased likelihood of seizures (odds ratio [OR] 3.2; 95% confidence interval [CI], 1.8, 5.6), mental health problems, (OR 2.5; 95% CI, 1.5, 4.1), drug problems (OR 1.6; 95% CI, 1.1, 2.5), poorer SF-12 physical health status (-8.3 points; 95% CI, -11.1,-5.5), and poorer SF-12 mental health status (-6.0 points, 95% CI, -8.3, -3.7). Prior traumatic brain injury is very common among homeless people and is associated with poorer current health.

Translating Research Into Policy and Practice (TRIPP): Since its publication, this paper

has generated an enormous amount of interest among health care providers who work with

homeless patients. The National Health Care for the Homeless Council (NHCHC) is a national

organization of clinicians, agencies, advocates, and consumers who work to improve the health

of homeless people and who seek adequate housing, health care, and income for everyone.⁷⁷

NHCHC has contacted Dr. Hwang to help co-lead a proposed study of the prevalence of TBI

among homeless individuals in the US through the NHCHC's Practice-Based Research Network

(PBRN). This project will involve Health Care for the Homeless Programs in 10 cities across the

US. The study will be conducted in collaboration with Dr. Pam Diamond in Houston, Texas,

who has developed a new TBI Questionnaire (the TBIQ) that has been validated with prison

populations. 78 This knowledge translation effort has the potential to allow practitioners to

develop new paradigms about the causes of homelessness and new interventions that may help

prevent or end homelessness for some individuals.

The Health of Homeless Immigrants. 79

Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health. 2009:63:943-8.

Abstract: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19654122

45

Summary: What is already known about this subject:

- Homeless people have much poorer health status than the general population.
- Immigrants tend to be healthier than their native-born counterparts in the general population (the "healthy immigrant effect").

What this study adds:

- Compared to other homeless people, homeless recent immigrants have fewer physical and mental health problems and more likely to report economic and housing issues as barriers preventing them from getting out of homelessness.
- The "healthy immigrant effect" can be generalized to highly marginalized groups such as the homeless.
- About one-fourth of homeless recent immigrants have had mental health problems in the past 30 days.

This study examined the association between immigrant status and current health in a representative sample of 1,189 homeless people in Toronto, Canada. Multivariate regression analyses were performed to examine the relationship between immigrant status and current health status (assessed using the SF-12) among homeless recent immigrants (≤10 years since immigration), non-recent immigrants (>10 years since immigration), and Canadian-born individuals. After adjusting for demographic characteristics and lifetime duration of homelessness, recent immigrants were significantly less likely to have chronic conditions (RR 0.7, 95% CI 0.5 to 0.9), mental health problems (OR 0.4, 95% CI 0.2 to 0.7), alcohol problems (OR 0.2, 95% CI 0.1 to 0.5), and drug problems (OR 0.2, 95% CI 0.1 to 0.4) compared to non-recent immigrants and Canadian-born individuals. Recent immigrants were also more likely to

have better mental health status (± 3.4 points, SE ± 1.6) and physical health status (± 2.2 points, SE ± 1.3) on scales with a standard deviation of 10 in the general population.

Translating Research Into Policy and Practice (TRIPP): This study has two major implications for practice. First, recent immigrants who become homeless are a distinct group who are generally much healthier than other homeless individuals and presumably have very different set of service needs. Specifically, they are much less likely to need treatment for substance abuse. Thus, interventions that specifically focus on job skills, training, and employment may be especially advantageous for this group. Second, although homeless recent immigrants have lower levels of mental health problems than other homeless people, their prevalence of mental health problems is still quite high (23%). The authors conclude that these findings suggest the need for access to culturally appropriate mental health services for recent immigrants who become homeless. Finally, the authors argue that their findings indicate that further efforts are needed to develop strategies to prevent recent immigrants from becoming homeless due to primarily economic reasons.

Universal Health Insurance and Health Care Access for Homeless People⁸⁰
American Journal of Public Health. 2010; 100(8):xx. (to be published July 2010)

Summary: Studies of homeless people in the United States have identified lack of insurance as a major barrier to accessing health care. This study examines the extent of unmet needs that persist among homeless people within a system of universal health insurance. The study determined the prevalence of and factors associated with self-reported unmet needs for

health care in the past 12 months among a random sample of 1,172 homeless single men, single women, and women with dependent children in Toronto, Canada. Unmet needs for health care in the past 12 months were reported by 17% of study participants. Single women reported the highest rate of unmet needs (22%), followed by women with dependent children (17%), and single men (14%). Compared to the general population of Toronto, unmet needs for health care was significantly more common in all three demographic groups, with age-adjusted standardized morbidity ratios (SMR) of 146 (95% CI, 114-184) for homeless single women; 227 (95% CI, 168-301) for homeless women with dependent children, and 136 (95% CI, 109-168) for homeless single men (an SMR of 100 indicates a level of unmet needs equivalent to that of the general population). Only 27% of the individuals who reported unmet needs for care stated that they or their doctor thought they needed to see a specialist in the past 12 months but they were not able to. This finding strongly suggests that the majority of reported unmet needs for care were related to needs for primary care.

A multivariate model identified 4 factors significantly associated with an increased likelihood of unmet needs for health care: younger age, having been a victim of physical assault in the past 12 months, having a poorer SF-12 mental health score, and having a poorer SF-12 physical health score. The following characteristics were associated with a trend towards unmet needs for care, but did not reach statistical significance at the p<0.05 level: being a single woman, longer lifetime duration of homelessness, not having a primary care provider, and higher propensity to underseek health care. Variables that were not associated with unmet health care needs were race, immigrant status, education level, income, and a history of drug, alcohol, or mental health problems in the past 30 days.

Translating Research Into Policy and Practice (TRIPP): This study demonstrates that the provision of health insurance eliminates many but not all barriers to care for homeless people. Specifically, the study's findings support the concept that once health insurance coverage is established for individuals who are homeless, a number of major factors often associated with inequities in access to care (race, immigrant status, education, income, and drug, alcohol, and mental health problems) diminish in importance. The study also provides insights into what happens when financial barriers are stripped away, revealing another set of barriers which will need to be overcome. It is anticipated that this information will be of particular interest to practitioners working in federally-funded Health Care for the Homeless Programs.

The strong association between recent history of physical assault and unmet health care needs indicates the major impact of violence in the lives of individuals who are homeless. The authors argue that this finding suggest a need for programs and services that specifically intervene with homeless individuals who may avoid needed health care due to fear based on their experiences of violence or ongoing victimization.

A policy-relevant factor is the importance of having a primary care provider. In this study, 32% of homeless individuals in Toronto did not have a primary care provider, whereas only 10% of Ontario residents aged 12 years or older do not have a regular medical doctor. Not having a primary care provider was associated with unmet needs for care in univariate analysis, and this relationship approached significance even when all other covariates were included in the model. Thus, even when individuals who are homeless benefit from universal health insurance,

disparities in primary care persist, and not having a primary care provider has a negative impact on access to care. The authors argue this finding suggests that even if every homeless individual in the United States were to obtain health insurance, targeted Federal programs such as the Health Care for the Homeless Program would need to continue to play a key role in ensuring that these individuals had access to a primary care provider.

Multidimensional Social Support and the Health of Homeless Individuals⁸¹ Journal of Urban Health. 2009 Sep;86(5):791-803.

Abstract: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19629703

Summary: Homeless individuals often suffer from serious health problems. It has been assumed that the homeless are socially isolated and have low levels of social support and social functioning, and that this lack of social resources contributes to their ill health. These observations suggest the need to further explore the relationship between social networks, social support, and health among persons who are homeless. The purpose of this study was to examine the association between multidimensional (cognitive/perceived and behavioural/received) social support and health outcomes, including physical health status, mental health status, and recent victimization, among a representative sample of homeless individuals in Toronto, Canada. Multivariate regression analyses were performed on social support and health outcome data from a sub-sample of 544 single, homeless adults. Results indicated that participants perceived moderately high levels of access to financial, emotional, and instrumental social support in their social networks. These types of perceived social supports were related to better physical and mental health status and lower likelihood of victimization.

Translating Research Into Policy and Practice (TRIPP): These findings suggest a need for more services that encourage the integration of homeless individuals into social networks and the building of specific types of social support within, in addition to more research into social support and other social contextual factors (e.g., social capital) and their influence on the health of homeless individuals.

Drug problems among homeless individuals in Toronto, Canada: Prevalence, drugs of choice, and relation to health status.⁸²

BMC Public Health. 2010;10:94.

Abstract: http://www.biomedcentral.com/1471-2458/10/94

Summary: The objective of this study was to determine the prevalence and characteristics of drug use among a representative sample of homeless individuals and to examine the association between drug problems and physical and mental health status. Recruitment of 603 single men, 304 single women, and 284 adults with dependent children occurred at homeless shelters and meal programs in Toronto, Canada. Information was collected on demographic characteristics and patterns of drug use. The Addiction Severity Index was used to assess whether participants suffered from drug problems. Associations of drug problems with physical and mental health status (measured by the SF-12 scale) were examined using regression analyses. Forty percent of the study sample had drug problems in the last 30 days. These individuals were more likely to be single men and less educated than those without drug problems. They were also more likely to have become homeless at a younger age (mean 24.8 vs. 30.9 years) and for a longer duration (mean 4.8 vs. 2.9 years). Marijuana and cocaine were the

most frequently used drugs in the past two years (by 40% and 27% of respondents, respectively). Drug problems within the last 30 days were associated with significantly poorer mental health status (-4.9 points, 95% CI -6.5 to -3.2) but not with poorer physical health status (-0.03 points, 95% CI -1.3 to 1.3). These findings indicate drug use is common among homeless individuals in Toronto. Current drug problems are associated with poorer mental health status but not with poorer physical health status.

Translating Research Into Policy and Practice (TRIPP): The study highlights that drug use is associated with a substantial negative impact on mental health, as well as earlier onset and longer duration of homelessness. This suggests the need for early interventions aimed at preventing initiation of street drug use, and improved access to drug treatment programs for homeless individuals.

7. Implications for Policy: Managing Health Care Utilization & Health Care Costs

This analysis delineates the high total health care utilization (office-based care, emergency department visits, and hospitalizations) over a 4.5-year period (2004-2009) among homeless men, women, and adults in families with health insurance. Of the 1,165 participants for whom health care utilization data were available, 92.6% had office-based care, 77.3% had emergency department visits, and 31% had been hospitalized over the study period. In comparison, only 84.2% of their matched controls had healthcare encounters during the study period: 83.8% had office-based care, 36.6% had emergency department visits, and 12.4% had been hospitalized. Individuals who are health care utilization "outliers" with extremely high numbers of office-based care, emergency department visits, and/or hospitalizations were evident

among both cases and controls. However, examination of the range of encounters per person (see Tables 1 and 3) suggests that health care utilization "outliers" were more prevalent among homeless participants relative to controls, particularly for emergency department use and hospitalizations. For example, the number of emergency department encounters per person during the study period among homeless participants ranged to a maximum of 417 encounters per person, compared to controls where the maximum was only 60 encounters per person.

Health care utilization rates among Toronto's homeless population were considerably higher than age- and sex-matched low income controls from the general population. Particularly, risk ratios for emergency department use and hospitalizations were 2 to 12 times higher than controls, depending on the demographic group. The annual mean rate of office-based care encounters was 8.4 per person among single males, 12.2 per person among single females and 11.3 per person among adults in families. These rates are 1.7, 1.9, and 1.8 times higher, respectively, than the rates among matched controls. The annual mean rate of emergency department encounters was 2.2 per person among single males, 2.8 among single females, and 1.1 among adults in families, which equate to rates 9.3, 12.0, and 3.4 times higher, respectively, than matched controls. The annual mean rate of hospitalizations was 0.2 per person among single males, 0.3 per person among single females, and 0.2 among adults in families. These rates are 8.5, 4.6, and 2.1 times higher, respectively, in comparison to matched controls.

Relevance to the US

These results have important policy implications given the recent legislative changes to the U.S. health care system, which expand Medicaid eligibility in the U.S. ns. Traditionally, lack of health insurance has been identified as the primary barrier to obtaining ambulatory care

among homeless populations in the United States. ²⁰ However, these findings demonstrate, within a system of universal health insurance coverage, homeless individuals not only have higher rates of ambultory health care utilization compared to the general population, but also higher emergency department use and hospitalizations. The high rates of utilization likely reflect the increased burden of acute and chronic health conditions, lack of preventative care, and the need for food, shelter, and safety among homeless populations. ¹⁰ ¹⁹ ⁴⁴ Extending beyond the increased need factors, the disproportionate use of emergency department and hospital services may also suggest that non-financial barriers to accessing appropriate ambulatory care exist among homeless populations, even where there exists a system of universal health insurance. ³³ The provision of health insurance alone is not likely to be sufficient to reduce the frequency of emergency department visits or the likelihood of inappropriate emergency department visits by homeless individuals. ¹⁹ Rather, governments and policy makers may need to go beyond simply providing health insurance, for example by addressing housing and subsistence deficits that contribute to poor health outcomes and increased health care burden among this population.

These research results also demonstrate differing health care utilization rates by demographic group, with the highest rates occurring among single adult males and single adult females, particularly for emergency department use and hospitalizations. Health care utilization rates among adults in families, while considerably higher than matched controls from the general population, were somewhat lower than homeless single adults for emergency department and hospital services. These differences by demographic group likely reflect an increased need for care among homeless single adults: single women have a higher prevalence of mental illness,

single men have a higher prevalence of substance abuse, and adults in families have relatively lower rates for both of these conditions.^{3 4}

Finally, , this study provides policy-relevant information on the potential degree to which decreased health care costs are possible if initiatives such as Housing First are expanded to serve a broader range of the homeless population.

8. Implications for Practice: Health Care for Individuals Experiencing Homelessness

Health Care Costs & Use of MEPS Data

Data on health care utilization by study participants and a matched low-income comparison group were converted to U.S. cost estimates using national weighted averages from the 2006 Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for hospital inpatient services, emergency room services and office-based medical provider services (restricted to physicians only). These data provide policy-relevant information on the expected cost implications of providing health insurance for a population of individuals who are homeless. They also provide valuable insights into the degree to which persistently high rates of emergency department visits and inpatient hospitalization could be expected to persist if homeless individuals obtained health insurance in the U.S. Based on the MEPS event-level cost estimates during the study period, homeless individuals in the sample accounted for over \$22 million USD in inpatient hospitalizations, office-based physician visits and emergency department visits, which equates to an annual cost of approximately \$5,700 USD per person. In comparison, estimated costs for the control group equated to under \$8 million USD during the study period, or approximately one-third the cost of

health care utilization among the homeless participants. These findings have important implications given recent changes to the U.S. health care system and suggest that according to these estimates, insurance companies can expect to pay more than average, an additional \$4,000 per person per year to insure individuals who are homeless and/or vulnerably housed, a population that has traditionally had low rates of health insurance coverage.²⁰

Quality of Care

Measuring and improving the quality of health care is a major focus of health services research in the U.S. The quality of health care may be defined as "how well a doctor, hospital, health plan, or other provider of health care, keeps its members healthy or treats them when they are sick. Good quality health care means doing the right thing at the right time, in the right way, for the right person and getting the best possible results." In contrast to the issue of the cost of health care for the homeless population, the issue of quality of care has been understudied in this population. Only a handful of studies have examined the quality of care for patients experiencing homelessness. 84 85 86

Research from this project is ongoing in this area, and hopefully will provide insights into quality of care from the perspective of individuals who are homeless. In particular, future publications will document the experiences of a representative sample of homeless patients in terms of the quality of their doctor-patient communications (whether the doctor listened to what they had to say, whether they understood what the doctor said, whether they had questions about their care or treatment that they wanted to discuss but did not); the level of confidence and trust that they have in their doctor; whether the doctor treated them with respect and dignity; whether

the doctor involved them in decisions about their care as much as they wanted; and whether the doctor spent as much time with them as they wanted. Analyses will examine to what extent homeless individuals feel that their doctors or health care staff who have seen them judged them unfairly or treated them with disrespect because of gender, sexual orientation, race or ethnic background, English fluency, use of alcohol or drugs, and homeless status, as well as on overall satisfaction with health care received over the past year. These analyses should lead to insights into the quality of care for individuals who are homeless and who have health insurance, and point the way towards areas in which there is a need for improvement. These analyses shouldl be relevant to all practitioners who see patients who are homeless, and may help guide future quality measurement and quality improvement efforts in homeless health care.

9. Summary and Conclusions

This study of health care utilization and costs in a representative sample of homeless individuals and age- and sex-matched low income controls from the general population in Toronto provides important policy-relevant information.

These findings are relevant to the US for a number of reasons:

- Homelessness is a serious and common problem in cities across the US and Canada.
- The homeless population of Toronto is similar to that of homeless populations in the US
 in terms of age and sex distribution, reasons for homelessness, and physical and mental
 health comorbidities.
- Recent legislative changes will greatly expand Medicaid coverage for low-income
 Americans, which is likely to result in an increase in the proportion of homeless

individuals in the US with health insurance. The effects of this policy change on patterns of health care use may be anticipated by examining the health care utilization of homeless individuals in Toronto, where universal health insurance is already in place.

- The relationship between office-based physician care visits and emergency department
 visits among individuals with health insurance is likely to be comparable across different
 jurisdictions, because the phenomenon under investigation is not dependent on the
 mechanisms by which the insurance plans are funded.
- Cost estimates for office-based care visits, emergency department visits, and hospital admissions among homeless individuals were obtained using data on health care expenses in the U.S. civilian non-institutionalized population from the 2006 Medical Expenditures Panel Survey (MEPS). This approach provides cost estimates that are applicable to the US.

Key findings and implications include:

- Among a representative sample of homeless individuals and age-and sex-matched low-income controls, all of whom had health insurance, rates of office-based care were 1.7 to
 1.9 times higher among homeless individuals compared to controls.
- Rates of emergency department encounters were 9 times higher among homeless single men, 12 times higher among homeless single women, and 3.4 times higher among homeless adults in families, compared to controls.
- Rates of hospitalization were among 8.5 times higher among homeless single males, 4.6 times higher among homeless single women, and 2.1 times higher among homeless adults in families, compared to controls.

- Health care utilization "outliers" were far more prevalent and more extreme among homeless participants than controls, particularly for emergency department use and hospitalization. The maximum annual number of emergency department encounters was 108 per year in the homeless group, compared to 14 per year in the control group. The maximum annual number of hospitalizations was 14.9 per year in the homeless group, compared to 2.5 in the control group.
- Based on MEPS data on health care costs in the US, the observed levels of health care utilization in a representative sample of homeless individuals with health insurance equated to average annual costs of \$1815, \$1436, and \$2448 per person for office-based care, emergency department visits, and hospitalizations, respectively. The corresponding average annual costs for an insured group of age- and sex-matched low-income controls were \$1014, \$175, and \$517 per person.
- A major implication of these findings is that despite the fact that individuals who are homeless and have full health insurance have substantially higher rates of office-based care than comparable non-homeless individuals, their use of emergency departments and hospitals remains much higher than that of controls. These differences are driven to a substantial extent by a small subset of homeless individuals who are extremely high users of emergency departments and hospitals, and to poorer health status of homeless individuals.

Findings from this study have a number of implications for the quality of care for homeless individuals.

- The provision of health insurance eliminates many but not all barriers to care for homeless people. After health insurance coverage has been established for homeless individuals, a number of major factors often associated with inequities in access to care (race, education, income, and drug, alcohol, and mental health problems) diminish in importance. However, even after insurance barriers are stripped away, additional barriers remain.
- Among homeless individuals who have health insurance, lack of a primary care provider is a persistent problem and has a negative impact on access to needed care. This finding suggests that even if every homeless individual in the United States were to obtain health insurance, targeted Federal programs such as the Health Care for the Homeless Program, may be needed to ensure that these individuals have access to a primary care provider.
- The finding of extremely high rates of pre-existing traumatic brain injury (TBI) among homeless individuals opens the door to improved quality of care for these individuals through improved recognition of previous TBI and resultant neuropsychological impairment in this population. Future research may help determine if TBI is a risk factor for homelessness, and whether improved quality of rehabilitative care for individuals with moderate to severe TBI might reduce the incidence of subsequent homelessness.
- Efforts to reduce the health care costs of homeless individuals who are high users of
 emergency departments and frequently admitted to hospital may require targeted
 interventions such as supportive housing, rather than depending primarily on efforts to
 improve access to or quality of ambulatory health care.

10. Tables

Table 1. Summary statistics on health care utilization (office-based care visits, emergency department visits and hospitalizations) during study period, Dec. 2004 to Mar. 2009, among homeless participants

Type of Health Care	Encounters with Health Care	Demographic Group			Tatal
		Single Males (n=587)	Single Females (n=296)	Adults in Families (n=282)	Total (n=1,165)
Office-based Care Visits ³	No. (%) of participants with encounter	517 (88.1)	286 (96.6)	276 (97.9)	1,079 (92.6)
	Total no. of encounters ¹	18,350	13,718	11,820	43,888
	Mean (SD) no. of encounters per person ¹	35.5 (51.4)	48.0 (61.5)	42.8 (51.0)	40.7 (54.4)
	Median no. of encounters per person ¹	19	28	27	23
	Range of no. of encounters per person	0 to 561	0 to 379	0 to 335	0 to 561
	Estimated total cost (USD) ²	\$3,308,138	\$2,473,081	\$2,130,910	\$7,912,129
	No. (%) of participants with encounter	449 (76.5)	254 (85.8)	197 (69.9)	900 (77.3)
	Total no. of encounters ¹	4,724	3,063	1,111	8,898
Emergency	Mean (SD) no. of encounters per person ¹	10.5 (19.0)	12.1 (31.4)	5.6 (12.6)	9.9 (22.3)
Department Visits ⁴	Median no. of encounters per person ¹	4	5	3	4
	Range of no. of encounters per person	0 to 146	0 to 417	0 to 141	0 to 417
	Estimated total cost (USD) ²	\$3,248,128	\$2,106,058	\$763,901	\$6,118,087
Hospitalizations ⁵	No. (%) of participants with encounter	145 (24.7)	115 (38.9)	101 (35.8)	361 (31.0)
	Total no. of encounters ¹	354	289	176	819
	Mean (SD) no. of encounters per person ¹	2.4 (2.4)	2.5 (3.8)	1.7 (1.6)	2.3 (2.8)
	Median no. of encounters per person ¹	1	2	1	1
	Range of no. of encounters per person	0 to 15	0 to 39	0 to 11	0 to 39
	Estimated total cost (USD) ²	\$3,734,849	\$3,049,071	\$1,856,874	\$8,640,794

¹ Among participants with encounters with health care during study period

² Based on mean event-level costs estimates from the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for office-based medical provider services (physicians only), emergency room services and hospital inpatient services, 2006

³ Data source: Office-based physician billings, Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP) database

⁴ Data source: Emergency department visits, National Ambulatory Care Records System (NACRS) database

⁵ Data source: General hospital discharges and day surgeries, Canadian Institute for Health Information Discharge Abstract Database (CIHI-DAD)

Table 2. Annual rates for health care utilization (office-based care visits, emergency department visits and hospitalizations) during study period, Dec. 2004 to Mar. 2009, among homeless participants

Type of Health Care	Annual Rate (per person-year)	Demographic Group			T. (.)
		Single Males (n=587)	Single Females (n=296)	Adults in Families (n=282)	Total (n=1,165)
Office-based Care ²	Mean (SD)	8.4 (12.8)	12.2 (16.0)	11.3 (13.7)	10.1 (14.0)
	Median	4.1	7.1	7.1	5.7
	Interquartile Range	1.1 to 10.3	3.3 to 15.2	3.3 to 14.0	1.9 to 12.4
	Range	0.0 to 141.3	0.0 to 110.0	0.0 to 91.0	0.0 to 141.3
	Estimated cost (USD) per person per year ¹	\$1,512	\$2,201	\$2,041	\$1,815
	Estimated total cost (USD) per year ¹	\$887,549	\$651,614	\$575,599	\$2,114,754
	Mean (SD)	2.2 (4.6)	2.8 (7.5)	1.1 (3.0)	2.1 (5.2)
	Median	0.7	1.1	0.3	0.7
Emergency	Interquartile Range	0.2 to 2.1	0.3 to 2.4	0.0 to 1.1	0.2 to 2.0
Department ³	Range	0.0 to 39.5	0.0 to 107.7	0.0 to 41.1	0.0 to 107.7
	Estimated cost (USD) per person per year ¹	\$1,537	\$1,903	\$737	\$1,436
	Estimated total cost (USD) per year 1	\$902,067	\$563,354	\$207,858	\$1,673,353
Hospital⁴	Mean (SD)	0.2 (1.0)	0.3 (0.8)	0.2 (0.3)	0.2 (0.8)
	Median	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
	Interquartile Range	0.0 to 0.0	0.0 to 0.3	0.0 to 0.3	0.0 to 0.2
	Range	0.0 to 14.9	0.0 to 10.1	0.0 to 2.8	0.0 to 14.9
	Estimated cost (USD) per person per year ¹	\$2,500	\$3,007	\$1,772	\$2,448
	Estimated total cost (USD) per year ¹	\$1,467,764	\$890,033	\$499,837	\$2,851,568

¹ Based on mean event-level costs estimates from the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for office-based medical provider services (physicians only), emergency room services and hospital inpatient services, 2006

² Data source: Office-based physician billings, Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP) database

³ Data source: Emergency department visits, National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS) database

⁴ Data source: General hospital discharges and day surgeries, Canadian Institute for Health Information Discharge Abstract Database (CIHI-DAD)

Table 3. Summary statistics on health care utilization (office-based care visits, emergency department visits and hospitalizations) during study period, Dec. 2004 to Mar. 2009, among age- and sex-matched low income controls

Type of Health Care	Encounters with Health Care	Demographic Group			T.4.1
		Single Males (n=587)	Single Females (n=296)	Adults in Families (n=282)	Total (n=1,165)
	No. (%) of participants with encounter	485 (82.6)	245 (82.8)	246 (87.2)	976 (83.8)
	Total no. of encounters ¹	11,178	7,342	6,857	25,377
Office-based Care	Mean (SD) no. of encounters per person ¹	23.0 (32.8)	30.0 (29.3)	27.9 (22.1)	26.0 (29.7)
Visits ³	Median no. of encounters per person ¹	14	21	23.5	17
	Range of no. of encounters per person	0 to 380	0 to 254	0 to 130	0 to 380
	Estimated total cost (USD) ²	\$2,015,170	\$1,323,616	\$1,236,180	\$4,574,966
	No. (%) of participants with encounter	204 (34.8)	107 (36.1)	115 (40.8)	426 (36.6)
	Total no. of encounters ¹	541	255	335	1,131
Emergency	Mean (SD) no. of encounters per person ¹	2.7 (5.0)	2.4 (2.3)	2.9 (4.3)	2.7 (4.3)
Department Visits⁴	Median no. of encounters per person ¹	1	2	2	2
	Range of no. of encounters per person	0 to 60	0 to 17	0 to 42	0 to 60
	Estimated total cost (USD) ²	\$371,981	\$175,333	\$230,339	\$777,653
Hospitalizations ⁵	No. (%) of participants with encounter	38 (6.5)	48 (16.2)	59 (20.9)	145 (12.4)
	Total no. of encounters ¹	62	64	85	211
	Mean (SD) no. of encounters per person ¹	1.6 (1.5)	1.3 (0.6)	1.4 (1.0)	1.5 (1.1)
	Median no. of encounters per person ¹	1	1	1	1
	Range of no. of encounters per person	0 to 9	0 to 3	0 to 7	0 to 9
	Estimated total cost (USD) ²	\$654,126	\$675,227	\$896,786	\$2,226,139

¹ Among participants with encounters with health care during study period

² Based on mean event-level costs estimates from the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for office-based medical provider services (physicians only), emergency room services and hospital inpatient services, 2006

³ Data source: Office-based physician billings, Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP) database

⁴ Data source: Emergency department visits, National Ambulatory Care Records System (NACRS) database

⁵ Data source: General hospital discharges and day surgeries, Canadian Institute for Health Information Discharge Abstract Database (CIHI-DAD)

Table 4. Annual rates for health care utilization (office-based care visits, emergency department visits and hospitalizations) during study period, Dec. 2004 to Mar. 2009, among age- and sex-matched low income controls

Type of Health Care	Annual Rate (per person-year)	Demographic Group			Tatal
		Single Males (n=587)	Single Females (n=296)	Adults in Families (n=282)	Total (n=1,165)
Office-based Care ²	Mean (SD)	4.9 (7.9)	6.4 (7.2)	6.4 (6.0)	5.6 (7.3)
	Median	2.6	4.5	5.3	3.5
	Interquartile Range	0.7 to 6.0	1.2 to 9.1	1.7 to 9.6	0.9 to 7.6
	Range	0.0 to 104.5	0.0 to 58.9	0.0 to 37.8	0.0 to 104.5
	Estimated cost (USD) per person per year ¹	\$875	\$1,151	\$1,158	\$1,014
	Estimated total cost (USD) per year ¹	\$513,671	\$340,935	\$326,539	\$1,181,187
Emergency Department ³	Mean (SD)	0.2 (0.8)	0.2 (0.5)	0.3 (0.9)	0.3 (0.7)
	Median	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
	Interquartile Range	0.0 to 0.3	0.0 to 0.3	0.0 to 0.3	0.0 to 0.3
	Range	0.0 to 14.0	0.0 to 4.9	0.0 to 12.2	0.0 to 14.0
	Estimated cost (USD) per person per year ¹	\$163	\$159	\$218	\$175
	Estimated total cost (USD) per year 1	\$95,655	\$47,014	\$61,466	\$204,263
Hospital ⁴	Mean (SD)	0.0 (0.1)	0.0 (0.2)	0.1 (0.2)	0.0 (0.1)
	Median	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
	Interquartile Range	0.0 to 0.0	0.0 to 0.0	0.0 to 0.0	0.0 to 0.0
	Range	0.0 to 2.5	0.0 to 1.7	0.0 to 2.0	0.0 to 2.5
	Estimated cost (USD) per person per year ¹	\$295	\$654	\$855	\$517
	Estimated total cost (USD) per year ¹	\$173,407	\$193,621	\$240,993	\$602,270

¹ Based on mean event-level costs estimates from the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey (MEPS) for office-based medical provider services (physicians only), emergency room services and hospital inpatient services, 2006

² Data source: Office-based physician billings, Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP) database

³ Data source: Emergency department visits, National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS) database

⁴ Data source: General hospital discharges and day surgeries, Canadian Institute for Health Information Discharge Abstract Database (CIHI-DAD)

11. References

- ² U.S. Conference of Mayors. A Hunger and Homelessness Survey 2007. Available at: http://usmayors.org/uscm/home.asp
- ³ Hwang SW. Homelessness and health. Canadian Medical Association Journal. 2001;164:229-33.
- ⁴ Hwang SW, Dunn JR. Homeless people. In: Handbook of Urban Health: Populations, methods, and practice. Galea S, Vlahov D, eds. New York: Kluwer/Plenum, 2005.
- ⁵ Foreclosure to Homelessness 2009: The Forgotten Victims of the Subprime Crisis. http://www.nhchc.org/JUNE23FINALForeclosuretoHomelessness2009.pdf
- ⁶ Shelton KH, Taylor PJ, Bonner A, van den Bree M. Risk factors for homelessness: evidence from a population-based study. *Psychiatr Serv*. 2009 Apr;60(4):465-72.
- ⁷ The National Law Center on Homelessness and Poverty. Homelessness in the United States and the Human Right to Housing. 2004.
- ⁸ City of Toronto. *The Toronto report card on housing and homelessness 2003*. Available: www.toronto.ca/homelessness/pdf/reportcard2003.pdf.
- ⁹ Homelessness: Programs and the People They Serve. Findings of the National Survey of Homeless Assistance Providers and Clients. Washington, DC: Interagency Council on the Homeless, 1999.
- ¹⁰ Goering P, Tolomiczenko G, Sheldon T, et al. Characteristics of persons who are homeless for the first time. *Psychiatric Services*. 2002;53:1472-4.

¹ The Urban Institute. A New Look at Homelessness in America. February 2000. Available at: http://www.urban.org

¹¹ Jencks C. *The Homeless*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1994.

Dear MJ, Wolch JR. Landscapes of Despair. From Deinstutionalization to Homelessness.Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1987.

- ¹³ Taking Responsibility for Homelessness: An Action Plan for Toronto. Report of the Mayor's Homelessness Action Task Force. Toronto: City of Toronto, 1999.
- ¹⁴ Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. Public social expenditure by main category as a percentage of GDP (1980-1998). Available at:

http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/43/14/2087083.xls

- ¹⁵ Hwang SW. Mortality among men using homeless shelters in Toronto, Ontario. JAMA. 2000;283:2152-57.
- ¹⁶ Cheung AM, Hwang SW. Risk of death among homeless women: a cohort study and review of the literature. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*. 2004; 170:1243-1247.
- ¹⁷ Weinreb LF, Buckner JC, Williams V, Nicholson J. A comparison of the health and mental health status of homeless mothers in Worcester, Mass: 1993 and 2003. *Am J Public Health*. 2006 Aug;96(8):1444-8.
- ¹⁸ McLean DE, Bowen S, Drezner K, Rowe A, Sherman P, Schroeder S, et al. Asthma among homeless children: undercounting and undertreating the underserved. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 2004;158: 244-249.
- ¹⁹ Gelberg L, Andersen RM, Leake BD. The behavioral model for vulnerable populations: applications to medical care use and outcomes for homeless people. *Health Services Research*. 2000;34:1273-1302.
- ²⁰ Kushel, MB, Vittingoff, E, Haas JS. Factors Associated with the Health Care Utilization of Homeless Persons. *JAMA*. 2001:285(2):200-6.

²¹ Lim YW, Andersen R, Leake B, Cunningham W, Gelberg L. How accessible is medical care for homeless women? *Med Care*. 2002 Jun;40(6):510-20.

- ²³ Weinreb L, Goldberg R, Perloff J. Health characteristics and medical service use patterns of sheltered homeless and low-income housed mothers. *J Gen Intern Med.* 1998;13:389-397.
- ²⁴ Gelberg L, Gallagher TC, Andersen RM, Koegel P. Competing priorities as a barrier to medical care among homeless adults in Los Angeles. *Am J Public Health*. 1997;87:217-20.
- ²⁵ Henry R, Richardson JL, Stoyanoff S, García GP, Dorey F, Iverson E, King JB. HIV/AIDS health service utilization by people who have been homeless. AIDS Behav. 2008;12(5):815-21.
- ²⁶ Nickasch B, Marnocha SK. Healthcare experiences of the homeless. *J Am Acad Nurse Pract*. 2009 Jan;21(1):39-46.
- ²⁷ Martins DC. Experiences of homeless people in the health care delivery system: a descriptive phenomenological study. *Public Health Nurs*. 2008 Sep-Oct;25(5):420-30.
- ²⁸ Wen CK, Hudak PL, Hwang SW. Homeless people's perceptions of welcomeness and unwelcomeness in healthcare encounters. *J Gen Intern Med.* 2007 Jul;22(7):1011-7.
- ²⁹ Buchanan D, Rohr L, Kehoe L, Glick SB, Jain S. Changing attitudes toward homeless people. *J Gen Intern Med*. 2004 May;19(5 Pt 2):566-8.
- ³⁰ Masson N, Lester H. The attitudes of medical students towards homeless people: does medical school make a difference? *Med Educ*. 2003 Oct;37(10):869-72.
- ³¹ National Health Care for the Homeless Council. Fact Sheets on Targeted Federal Homeless Programs. Available at: http://www.nhchc.org/factsheets.html

²² Rosenheck R, Lam JA. Client and site characteristics as barriers to service use by homeless persons with serious mental illness. *Psychiatric Services*. 1997;48:387-390.

³² Salit, SA, Kuhn EM, Hartz AJ, Vu JM, Moss AL. Hospitalization Costs Associated with Homelessness in New York City. *NEJM*;1998, 338(24):1732-40.

- ³³ Kushel MB, Perry S, Bangsberg D, Clark R, Moss AR. Emergency department use among the homeless and marginally housed: results from a community-based study. *Am J Public Health*. 2002;92:778-84.
- ³⁴ D'Amore J, Hung O, Chiang W, Goldfrank L. The Epidemiology of the Urban Population and Its Impact on an Urban Emergency Department. *Acad Emerg Med.* 2001;8(11):1051-55.
- ³⁵ Pearson DA, Bruggman AR, Haukoos JS. Out-of-Hospital and Emergency Department Utilization by Adult Homeless Patients. Emerg Med Serv. 2007;50(6):646-52.
- ³⁶ Zlotnick C, Zerger S. Survey findings on characteristics and health status of clients treated by the federally funded (US) Health Care for the Homeless Programs. *Health Soc Care Community*. 2009 Feb;17(1):18-26.
- ³⁷ National Health Care for the Homeless Council. http://www.nhchc.org
- ³⁸ Newton MF, Keirns CC, Cunningham R, Hayward RA, Stanley R. Uninsured adults presenting to US emergency departments: assumptions vs data. *JAMA*. 2008 Oct 22;300(16):1914-24.
- ³⁹ Weber EJ, Showstack JA, Hunt KA, Colby DC, Grimes B, Bacchetti P, Callaham ML. Are the uninsured responsible for the increase in emergency department visits in the United States? *Ann Emerg Med.* 2008 Aug;52(2):108-15.
- ⁴⁰ Weber EJ, Showstack JA, Hunt KA, Colby DC, Callaham ML. Does lack of a usual source of care or health insurance increase the likelihood of an emergency department visit? Results of a national population-based study. *Ann Emerg Med.* 2005 Jan;45(1):4-12.

⁴¹ Hunt KA, Weber EJ, Showstack JA, Colby DC, Callaham ML. Characteristics of frequent users of emergency departments. *Ann Emerg Med.* 2006 Jul;48(1):1-8.

- ⁴² Zuckerman S, Shen YC. Characteristics of occasional and frequent emergency department users: do insurance coverage and access to care matter? *Med Care*. 2004 Feb;42(2):176-82.
- ⁴³ Han B, Wells BL. Inappropriate Emergency Department Visits and Use of the Health Care for the Homeless Program Services by Homeless Adults in the Northeastern United States. *J Public Health Management Practice*. 2003:9(6):530-7.
- ⁴⁴ Rodriguez RM, Fortman J, Chee C, Ng V, Poon D. Food, shelter and safety needs motivating homeless persons' visits to an urban emergency department. *Ann Emerg Med.* 2009 May;53(5):598-602.
- ⁴⁵ Kuhn R, Culhane DP. Applying cluster analysis to test a typology of homelessness by pattern of shelter utilization: results from the analysis of administrative data. *American Journal of Community Psychology*. 1998;26: 207-232
- ⁴⁶ Tsemberis S, Gulcur L, Nakae M. Housing first, consumer choice, and harm reduction for homeless individuals with a dual diagnosis. *Am.J.Public Health.* 2004; 94: 651-656.
- ⁴⁷ US Interagency Council on Homelessness. Housing First How Consumer Preference Shapes the Central Antidote to Homelessness. Available at: http://www.usich.gov/newsletter/archive/12-30-08_8-8_e-newsletter.htm
- ⁴⁸ Sadowski LS, Kee RA, VanderWeele TJ, Buchanan D. Effect of a housing and case management program on emergency department visits and hospitalizations among chronically ill homeless adults: a randomized trial. *JAMA*. 2009 May 6;301(17):1771-8.
- ⁴⁹ Larimer ME, Malone DK, Garner MD, Atkins DC, Burlingham B, Lonczak HS, Tanzer K, Ginzler J, Clifasefi SL, Hobson WG, Marlatt GA.Health care and public service use and costs

before and after provision of housing for chronically homeless persons with severe alcohol problems. *JAMA*. 2009 Apr 1;301(13):1349-57.

- ⁵⁰ Martinez TE, Burt MR. Impact of Permanent Supportive Housing on the Use of Acute Care Health Services by Homeless Adults. *Psych Serv.* 2006. 57(7):992-9.
- ⁵¹ Kertesz SG, Weiner SJ. Housing the chronically homeless. High hopes, complex realities. *JAMA*. 2009;301:1822-4.
- ⁵² O'Toole TP, Gibbon JL, Hanusa BH, Fine MJ. Utilization of health care services among subgroups of urban homeless and housed poor. *J Health Politics Policy Law.* 1999;24:91-114.
- Nyamathi AM, Leake B, Gelberg L. Sheltered versus nonsheltered homeless women.
 Differences in health, behavior, victimization, and utilization of care. *J Gen Intern Med*.
 2000;15:565-572.
- ⁵⁴ Barkin SL, Balkrishnan R, Manuel J, Andersen RM, Gelberg L. Health care utilization among homeless adolescents and young adults. *J Adolesc Health*. 2003 Apr;32(4):253-6.
- ⁵⁵ Gelberg L, Siecke N. Accuracy of homeless adults' self-reports. *Med Care*. 1997;35:287-290.
- ⁵⁶ Buchanan DR, Kee R, Sadowski LS, Garcia D. The Health Impact of Supportive Housing for
 HIV-Positive Homeless Patients: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Am J Public Health*. 2009 Apr
 [Epub ahead of print]
- ⁵⁷ Buchanan D, Doblin B, Sai T, Garcia P. The effects of respite care for homeless patients: a cohort study. *Am J Public Health*. 2006 Jul;96(7):1278-81.
- ⁵⁸ Hwang SW, Chiu S, Kiss A, et al. Use of meal programs and shelters by homeless people in Toronto [abstract]. *J Urban Health*. 2005;82(Suppl 2):ii46.
- ⁵⁹ Larson CO. Use of the SF-12 Instrument for Measuring the Health of Homeless Persons. *Health Services Research*. 2002;37:733-49.

⁶⁰ Ware JE, Kosinski M, Keller SD. SF-12: How to Score the SF-12 Physical and Mental Health Summary Scales. 2nd Ed. Boston: The Health Institute, New England Medical Center; 1995.

⁶¹ SF-10 for Children Health Survey. Available at: http://www.qualitymetric.com/products/sf10.aspx

⁶² Burt MR, Aron LY, Douglas T. Homelessness: programs and the people they serve. Findings of the National Survey of Homeless Assistance Providers and Clients. Washington, DC: Interagency Council on the Homeless. 1999:6-2-6-3.

⁶³ Bindman AB, Grumbach K, Osmond D, Komaromy M, Vranizan K, et al. (1995) Preventable Hospitalizations and Access to Health Care. *JAMA*. 274:305-311.

⁶⁴ Gelberg L, Gallagher TC, Andersen RM, Koegel P (1997) Competing Priorities as a Barrier to Medical Care among Homeless Adults in Los Angeles. *Am J Public Health*. 87:217-220.

⁶⁵ McGahan PL, Griffith JA, Parente R, et al. Addiction Severity Index: Composite Scores Manual. Philadelphia: The University of Pennsylvania/Veterans Administration Centre for Studies of Addiction. Available at:

http://www.tresearch.org/resources/compscores/CompositeManual.pdf (accessed 2007 Sept 4).

⁶⁶ McLellan AT, Kushner H, Metzger D, et al. The fifth edition of the Addiction Severity Index. *J Subst Abuse Treat.* 1992;9:199-213.

⁶⁷ Zanis DA, McLellan AT, Canaan RA, et al. Reliability and validity of the Addiction Severity Index with a homeless sample. *J Subst Abuse Treat*. 1994;11:541-8.

⁶⁸ Joyner LM, Wright JD, Devine JA. Reliability and validity of the addiction severity index among homeless substance misusers. *Subst Use Misuse*. 1996;31:729-51.

⁶⁹ Drake RE, McHugo GJ, Biesanz JC. The test-retest reliability of standardized instruments among homeless persons with substance use disorders. *J Stud Alcohol.* 1995;56:161-7.

⁷⁰ Burt, M, Aron LY, Lee E. *Helping America's Homeless*. Washington: The Urban Institute Press; 2001.

- ⁷² Wallston KA, Wallston BS. Development of the Multidimensional Health Locus of Control (MHLC) scales. *Health Education Monographs*. 1978;6:160-170.
- ⁷³ Wallston KA. Multidimensional Health Locus of Control (MHLC) Scales. Available at: http://www.vanderbilt.edu/nursing/kwallston/mhlcscales.htm
- ⁷⁴ Lam JA, Rosenheck R. Social support and service use among homeless persons with serious mental illness. Int J Soc Psychiatry. 1999; 45(1): 13-28.
- ⁷⁵ Slaughter B, Fann JR, Ehde D. Traumatic brain injury in a county jail population: prevalence, neuropsychological functioning and psychiatric disorders. *Brain Injury*. 2003;17:731-41.
- ⁷⁶ Hwang SW, Colantonio A, Chiu S, Tolomiczenko G, Kiss A, Cowan L, Redelmeier DA, Levinson W. Principal Author. The Effect of Traumatic Brain Injury on the Health of Homeless People. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*. Oct 2008;179(8):779-84.
- 77 National Health Care for the Homeless Council. Available at:

http://www.nhchc.org/council.html

- ⁷⁸ Diamond PM, Harzke AJ, Magaletta PR, et al. Screening for traumatic brain injury in an offender sample: a first look at the reliability and validity of the Traumatic Brain Injury Questionnaire. *J Head Trauma Rehabil* 2007;22:330-8.
- ⁷⁹ Chiu S, Redelmeier DA, Tolomiczenko G, Kiss A, Cowan L, Hwang SW. The health of homeless immigrants. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*. 2009:63:943-8.

The Commonwealth Fund. 2001 Health Care Quality Survey. Available at: http://www.commonwealthfund.org/Content/Surveys/2001/2001-Health-Care-Quality-Survey.aspx

⁸⁰ Hwang SW, Ueng JJM, Chiu S, Kiss A, Tolomiczekno G, Cowan L, Levinson W, Redelmeier DL. Universal health insurance and health care access for homeless persons. Am J Public Health. Epub ahead of print. June 17, 2010.

⁸² Grinman MN, Chui S, Redelmeier DL, Levinson W, Kiss A, Tolomiczenko G, Cowan L, Hwang SW. Drug problems among homeless individuals in Toronto, Canada: prevalence, drug of choice, and relation to health status. *BMC Public Health*. 2010:10:94.

http://www.cms.hhs.gov/apps/glossary/default.asp

⁸¹ Hwang SW, Kirst MJ, Chiu S, Tolomiczenko G, Kiss A, Cowan L, Levinson W. Co-Principal Author. Multidimensional social support and the health of homeless individuals. *Journal of Urban Health*. Sept 2009;86(5):791-803.

⁸³ Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services.

⁸⁴ Ensign J. Quality of Health Care: The Views of Homeless Youth. *Hlth Serv Res*. 2004;39(4):695-707.

⁸⁵ Ensign J, Panke A. Barriers and Bridges to Care: Voices of Homeless Female Adolescent Youth in Seattle, Washington, USA. *J Advanced Nursing*. 2002;37(2):166-172.

⁸⁶ Savage CL, Lindsell CJ, Gillespie GL, Lee RJ, Corbin A. Improving Health Status of Homeless Patients at a Nurse-managed Clinic in the Midwest USA. *Hlth Soc Care Community*. 2008;16(5):469-75.